

Corporate Resources

Democratic Services

TO COUNCILLOR:

G S Atwal E R Barr L A Bentley Miss A R Bond G A Boulter J W Boyce Mrs L M Broadley F S Broadley D M Carter (Deputy Mayor)

Mrs K M Chalk Miss M V Chamberlain M H Charlesworth M L Darr B Dave R F Eaton Mrs L Eaton R E Fahev D A Gamble

Mrs S Z Haq (Mayor) J Kaufman Dr T K Khong Mrs H E Loydall K J Lovdall Mrs S B Morris R E R Morris R H Thakor

Dear Councillor et al

I hereby SUMMON you to attend a meeting of the COUNCIL to be held at the COUNCIL OFFICES, STATION ROAD, WIGSTON on TUESDAY, 20 JUNE 2017 at 7.00 PM for the transaction of the business set out in the Agenda below.

Yours faithfully

Council Offices Wigston 16 June 2017

Mark Hall Chief Executive

ITEM NO.

AGENDA UPDATE

PAGE NO'S

4. **Reading, Confirmation and Signing of Minutes**

To read, confirm and sign the Minutes of the previous meeting of the Council in accordance with Rule 17 of Part 4 of the Constitution.

- a) Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Council held on **Tuesday, 16 May 2017**
- 1 5
- b) Minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on Tuesday, 23 May 2017

The Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on Tuesday, 23 May 2017 shall stand as an item to be received at the next meeting of the Council due to be held on Tuesday, 05 September 2017.

Action List 5.

There is no Action List arising from meeting of the Council held on Tuesday, 23 May 2017.











8. Mayor's Announcements

a) List of Official Mayoral/Deputy Mayoral Engagements

6

10. Local Government Association (LGA) Corporate Peer Challenge

7 - 23

Report of, and to be Presented by, the Chief Executive.

For more information, please contact:

Democratic Services

Oadby and Wigston Borough Council Council Offices Station Road, Wigston Leicestershire LE18 2DR

t: (0116) 257 2643

e: democratic.services@oadby-wigston.gov.uk

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM) OF THE COUNCIL HELD AT THE COUNCIL OFFICES, STATION ROAD, WIGSTON ON TUESDAY, 16 MAY 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT

Councillor Robert F Eaton (Mayor)

Councillor Mrs Samia Z Haq (Deputy Mayor)

COUNCILLORS

L A Bentley Miss A R Bond G A Boulter J W Boyce

(Leader of the Council)

Mrs L M Broadley F S Broadley D M Carter Mrs K M Chalk

M H Charlesworth (Deputy Leader of the Council)

M L Darr

B Dave (Leader of the Opposition)

Mrs L Eaton (Mayor's Consort)

R E Fahey D A Gamble J Kaufman Dr T K Khong Mrs H E Loydall K J Loydall R E R Morris

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

S J Ball (Senior Democratic Services Officer / Legal Officer)

Mrs A E Court (Director of Services / Monitoring Officer)

M W L Hall (Chief Executive)

M Hone (Chief Finance Officer / Section 151 Officer)
Ms S Lane (Democratic Services Officer / Compliance Officer)

Mrs L Wyatt (Mayor's Secretary)

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE

Miss D Amliwala (Young Citizen of the Year 2017/18)
Mrs J H Carter (Deputy Mayor-elect's Consort)
Z I Haq (Mayor-elect's Consort)

C Walter (Citizen of the Year 2017/18)

1. CALLING TO ORDER OF THE MEETING AND PRAYERS

The meeting of the Council was called to order to receive His Worship The Mayor and Deputy Mayor.

The meeting was led in prayer by the Chaplin to the Mayor.

The Mayor expressed his gratitude to the Chaplin for his support and assistance throughout the preceding year.

Council		Mayor's
Tuesday, 16 May 2017	Page 1	Initials

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received from Councillors E R Barr, Miss M V Chamberlain, Mrs S B Morris and R H Thakor.

3. <u>DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST</u>

None.

4. MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

None.

5. **PRESENTATIONS**

5a. CITIZEN OF THE YEAR 2017/18

Councillor G A Boulter proposed that the civic recognition of Citizen of the Year for 2017/18 be conferred upon Mr Carl Walter.

The Member paid tribute to Mr Walter for his highly-commendable work and contributions to the organisation of various fundraising projects, events and meetings across the Borough throughout the previous years. The meeting particularly heard of Mr Walter's strong commitments and working ties with the different communities and elected-Members in South Wigston. It was further noted that this was the first time this civic recognition was to be deservingly conferred upon a resident of South Wigston.

The Mayor presented Mr Walter with a silver salver and a floral presentation as a token of gratitude.

5b. YOUNG CITIZEN OF THE YEAR 2017/18

Councillor R E R Morris proposed that the civic recognition of Young Citizen of the Year for 2017/18 be conferred upon Miss Devina Amliwala.

The Member paid tribute to Miss Amliwala for her passionate work and dedication to the advocacy of "true citizenship" on a local and national level. The meeting particularly heard of Miss Amliwala's commitment to academic excellence, pursuit of ambitious career prospects, participation in extra-curricular activities and her involvement in many youth-associated subjects and campaigns across the Borough.

The Mayor presented Miss Amliwala with a silver salver, a certificate and a cheque as a token of gratitude.

6. ADDRESS BY HIS WORSHIP COUNCILLOR ROBERT F EATON

The Mayor described his year's mayorship as a thoroughly wonderful term in office in which he had took immense pleasure and pride in being the First Citizen of the Borough and the many achievements made by the Council in the preceding year.

The meeting heard particularly about the joy the Mayor had personally taken in: Oadby and Wigston veterans being awarded the prestigious Légion D'honneur at a medal presentation held at the Council Offices on 19 January; the Royal Maundy Service at Leicester Cathedral on 13 April with HM The Queen and HRH Duke of Edinburgh; and the two staff Quiz Nights held on 22 November and 30 March.

Council		Mayor's
Tuesday, 16 May 2017	Page 2	Initials

The Mayor expressed his gratitude to the Deputy Mayor and the Mayor's Secretary for their attentive work and assistance throughout the year. He presented the Secretary with a floral presentation as a token of his personal appreciation.

The Mayor announced that over £8,000 had been fundraised in trust of his nominated charity, the Leicester Children's Holiday Centre (Mablethorpe), to which all its contributors were thanked.

7. APPRECIATIONS

The Leader of the Council, Councillor J W Boyce, led the appreciations for the outgoing Mayor's term of office.

The meeting heard of Councillor R F Eaton's highly organised approach to the execution of his civic duties and his judicious chairmanship at all meetings of the Council. It was said that he had done a suburb service and, as such, was described as an exceptional ambassador of the Borough.

8. ELECTION OF THE MAYOR FOR THE YEAR 2017/18

The Mayor asked elected-Members for nominations for the election to the Office of Mayor for the ensuing municipal year 2017/18.

The Leader of the Council proposed that Councillor Mrs S Z Haq be elected to the Office of Mayor for the ensuing year.

He commended the Member's extraordinary breath of understanding on a diverse range of community issues, her highly-organised approach and family-driven motivation and, as such, described her as an invaluable asset to both her party and to the Borough and its residents.

The Leader of the Opposition, Councillor B Dave, seconded the Leader of the Council's proposal.

He commended the Member's well-known and much-loved notoriety within the Borough and her significant contributions to the richness of debate at Council meetings. He wished her every success in her prospective term of office.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED THAT:

Councillor Mrs S Z Haq be duly elected to the Office of Mayor for the ensuing year 2017/2018.

The newly-elected Mayor read aloud the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and duly signed the Register. Her Worship the Mayor and her Consort, Mr Zuffar I Haq, were invested with their respective Chains and Insignia of Office.

The Mayor addressed the meeting. She thanked the outgoing Mayor for his excellent work, together with her Proposer and Seconder for their nominations and confidence in her. She said that she felt humbled and honoured, pledging to fulfil the role to the best of her ability and competence for the Borough.

She further announced her chosen nominated charity, being the Leicester Hospitals Charity, particularly in its commitment to support the excellent and compassionate work with children and their families during difficult times of acute stress and trauma.

The Mayor presented Councillor R F Eaton with his Past Mayor's Medallion.

9. ELECTION OF THE DEPUTY MAYOR FOR THE YEAR 2017/18

The Mayor asked elected-Members for nominations for the election to the Office of Deputy Mayor for the ensuing municipal year 2017/18.

Councillor G A Boulter proposed that Councillor D M Carter be elected to the Office of Deputy Mayor for the ensuing year.

He described the Member as a conscientious councillor, academic and pragmatist. The meeting particularly heard of the Member's pro-activity in furthering the Council's 'Greening of the Borough' agenda and keen involvement in the World War one 'Oadby Remembers: 1914-18' commemorative events.

Councillor J Kaufman seconded Councillor G A Boulter's proposal.

He described the Member as an extremely affable individual who worked tirelessly and expeditiously for the residents of the Oadby St Peters Ward.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED THAT:

Councillor D M Carter be duly elected to the Office of Deputy Mayor for the ensuing year 2017/2018.

The newly-elected Deputy Mayor read aloud the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and duly signed the Register. The Deputy Mayor and his Consort, Mrs Janet H Carter, were invested with their respective Chains and Insignia of Office.

The Deputy Mayor addressed the meeting. He thanked his Proposer and Seconder for their nominations, in whom he described as being positive role models for him, and for their support and encouragement over the past six years. The Deputy Mayor expressed his gratitude to the outgoing Mayor's Consort, Councillor Mrs L Eaton, for her diligent assistance throughout the outgoing Mayor's term of office.

The outgoing Mayor's Consort and Deputy Mayor's Consort were presented with floral presentations by the Mayor's Consort.

10. PROPOSED APPOINTMENT OF OFFICE HOLDERS, COMMITTEES & MEMBERSHIPS 2017/18

The Council gave consideration to the report and appendix (at pages 1 - 9) as delivered as summarised by the Chief Executive which should be read together with these minutes as a composite document.

The Leader of the Council moved the recommendation at paragraph 2 of the report.

The Deputy Leader of the Council, Councillor M H Charlesworth, seconded the recommendation.

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED THAT:

That the nominated appointments of Office Holders, Committees, Boards,

Council		Mayor's
Tuesday, 16 May 2017	Page 4	Initials

Panels, Forums and Working Groups of the Council and the Chairs, Vice-Chairs and Members (including the arrangements for Substitute Members) to serve thereon for the municipal year 2017/18 as set out in the Appendix be approved.

11. FINAL SCHEDULE OF COUNCIL AND ALLIED MEETINGS 2017/18

The Council gave consideration to the report and appendices (at pages 10 - 26) as delivered as summarised by the Senior Democratic Services Officer / Legal Officer which should be read together with these minutes as a composite document.

The Senior Democratic Services Officer / Legal Officer further requested elected-Members to resolve the following minor amendments made to the Final Schedule:-

- (a) The meeting of the Community Engagement Forum be rescheduled from 27 September 2017 to 28 September 2017 at 1:30pm;
- **(b)** The venue of the Oadby Residents' Forum meetings scheduled on 15 November 2017 and 28 February 2018 at 6:30pm be amended to the Walter Charles Day Centre, Wigston Road, Oadby; and
- (c) The meeting of the Community Safety Partnership be rescheduled from 5 June 2017 to 12 June 2017 at 1:30pm, subject to further rescheduling of subsequent meetings due to recently notified clashes with meetings of the Joint Agency Group (JAG) to be confirmed at a later date.

The Leader of the Council and the Leader of the Opposition expressed their gratitude to the Senior Democratic Services Officer / Legal Officer for his work in re/compiling the Final Schedule particularly in light of recent and unforeseen circumstances.

The Leader of the Council announced that the final Local Government Association (LGA) Members' Training Session in respect of Member/Officer Relations would be held at the Council Offices, Station Road, Wigston on 31 May 2017 at 7:00pm

The Leader of the Council moved the recommendation (as amended) at paragraph 2 of the report.

The Leader of the Opposition seconded the recommendation (as amended).

UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED THAT:

That the Final Schedule of Council and Allied Meetings for the municipal year 2017/18 as set out in the Appendices be approved and adopted (as amended).

12. NEWLY-ELECTED MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor invited all those in attendance to accompany her to a Reception following the Annual General Meeting to be held at Parklands Leisure Centre, Oadby.

THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.45 PM

€
Mayor
Tuesday, 20 June 2017



Mayoral/Deputy Mayoral Engagements Attended (May - June 2017)

Mayor

	May 17		
	25	The Big Ideas Company	The Unremembered Event
Ju Page 7		The Big Ideas Company Brocks Hill Brocks Hill The Rt Revd Martyn & Dr Lynn Snow O&W Lions Club O&W Lions Club Cedar Court Care Home Royal Tigers Association Lord Mayor's Civic Service Tim Webster Leicester Community Concert Band Menphys	Garden Party Volunteering Fair Summer garden party Lets Celebrate Concert Award Evening HC-One Big Lunch Plaque Unveiling Old Glen Parva Barracks Lord Mayor Armed Forces Day, Service and Parade Summer Concert 40th Anniversary Celebration
		•	

Deputy Mayor

June 17			
11	28th Leicester Scouts	Fete	

Agenda Item 10



Council

Tuesday, 20 June 2017

Matter for Information and Decision

Title: Local Government Association (LGA) Corporate Peer Challenge

Author: Mark Hall (Chief Executive)

1. Introduction

- 1.1. The Council voluntarily agreed to take part in an Local Government Association (LGA) Corporate Peer Challenge which took place in March 2017. The purpose of this challenge was to provide the Council with a general "health check", to consider how well it has appraised its own situation and how well prepared and focussed it is for the opportunities and challenges ahead. In delivering this challenge the Peer Team also explored the core components (the underpinning features of good performance) that all corporate peer challenges cover. The report is attached as an *Appendix*.
- 2.2. Janet Waggott, the Lead Chief Executive of the LGA Team, and Ernest Opuni, the LGA's Improvement Manager, will present the report to all Members in a Members' Briefing Session which is to be held prior to the Council meeting at 6:00 pm.

2. Recommendations

- 2.1. That the Council accepts the report (as set out in the appendix).
- 2.2. That a proposed Action Plan resulting from the report will be presented to the Change Management Committee at its meeting on 26 July 2017 for its consideration.

3. Information

- 3.1. The Peer Challenge was carried out between 21 and 23 March 2017. The LGA Team provided a headline summary of their findings on 23 March.
- 3.2. Overall the team made many positive comments about the Council. The areas they focused on in their briefing were:
 - Does the Council understand the local place, i.e the Borough, and use that to set its priorities?
 - Does the Council provide effective leadership of place, i.e the Borough, and play an effective role in the wider place i.e Leicestershire?
 - Does the Council have a financial plan in place to ensure its long-term viability and is it being implemented successfully?
 - Is there effective political and managerial leadership that responds to the key challenges and opportunities and enables changes and transformation to take place?
 - Is the organisational capacity being used to best effect to deliver the Council's priorities?

To each of these questions the LGA challenge team concluded that the answer for Oadby & Wigston Borough Council was "Yes".

- 3.3. The report also highlights that the Council is amongst some of the best that the Team have seen in the country at some of the things it does. The LGA Team were also very complimentary about the staff and were impressed that everybody they met seemed to be very happy and contented working for the Council and that staff felt very strongly about providing good services for the residents.
- 3.4. The report also sets out a series of recommendation which includes making better use of ICT, making bigger decisions more timely (particularly financial ones) and bringing in additional resources when necessary to ensure that the Council has the capacity to deliver its transformation agenda.
- 3.5. The LGA Challenge Team consisted of six independent and experienced people from different Councils. The team was lead by a very experienced Chief Executive and also consisted of two directors from other Councils and a Liberal Democrat and Conservative Councillor both who had been the Leaders of their respective Councils. They were also supported and guided by an LGA Improvement Manager. The team talked with over 60 people, all with different perspectives and experiences including residents, Councillors, staff, businesses, community and voluntary groups, volunteers, the Police, the health service, contractors and other Councils who all interact with the Council. They also looked at a huge amount of paperwork.

Background Documents:-

Verbal update entitled 'Local Government Association Peer Review Challenge' given by the Chief Executive at the meeting of the Council on 23 May 2017.

Email: mark.hall@oadby-wigston.gov.uk **Tel:** (0116) 257 2600

Implications		
Financial (CR)	No implications arising directly from this report.	
Legal (AC)	No implications arising directly from this report.	
Risk (MHa)	CR8 - Organisational Transformational Change.	
Corporate Priorities (MHa)	The report and proposed Action Plan will seek to strengthen all the Council's Corporate Priorities.	
Vision and Values (MHa)	The report and proposed Action Plan will seek to strengthen the Council's Vision and all Values.	
Equalities (MHa)	No implications arising directly from this report. Equality Assessment:- Initial Screening Full Assessment Not Applicable	



Corporate Peer Challenge Oadby and Wigston Borough Council

21-23 March 2017

Feedback Report

1. Executive Summary

Oadby and Wigston Borough Council is a relatively small and ambitious council in the County of Leicestershire. The council has staff and elected members who are very committed and focused on delivering the best possible services for the residents and businesses of Oadby, Wigston and South Wigston. The elected members and staff are proud to work for, and represent, the council and have a strong understanding of the local context. There is a clear member commitment to consulting with residents before making decisions.

The Council has prioritised Health and Wellbeing as one of its core priorities. The Council took a decision to make a significant investment in the Leisure offer which has proven to be a great success and continues to significantly outperform the estimated participation and income. The working relationship with the private sector Leisure provider SLM Everyone Active is an excellent example of partnership working which effectively delivers one of the core priorities of the Council and is an example of best practice. OWBC's private sector provider makes strong links between leisure, health and wellbeing agendas in its delivery and this aligns very well with the council's own well-being aspirations

Oadby and Wigston Council is keen to work in partnership where possible to improve capacity. It benefits from the work of the Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP), making sure it has a seat at the various negotiating tables and is influencing partners. Partners highlighted Oadby and Wigston's positive contribution however there was also concern that there was insufficient capacity below the Chief Executive to progress external projects which can result in decisions being delayed and has resulted in the Chief Executive attending external meetings which were not the best use of his time.

For valid reasons the permanent organisational structure is incomplete and is placing limitations on organisational capacity. There are still a few key posts which are filled with interim appointments however there are plans in place to recruit to these positions. A fully functioning management structure will help spread responsibilities. It will also assist the Council to focus and deliver on key priorities and introduce stricter project management disciplines to key projects.

There is a need to invest in capacity and skills in order to deliver the ambitious agenda and savings programme. The council does not appear to have the project management structures or capacity for this. In the future, it will be important to ensure projects are properly resourced and defined, and underpinned by project management discipline.

The staff are encouraged to make suggestions. There are some excellent ideas from officers on using assets for income generation, but in order to realise this income this work

needs to be translated into a delivery plan with clear lines of accountability and robust performance management.

There is an occasional blurring of the roles and responsibilities between officers and members where officers tend to second-guess the decisions Members will make. This is particularly apparent in the medium term financial strategy and budget options put before Members to achieve the financial plan. Involving members of the administration in strategic planning will help to share the responsibilities and ensure that the challenges (particularly financial challenges) faced by the council can help the Members make more informed decisions in a timely fashion.

There is a clear priority for customer access and health and wellbeing, which is consistently understood by councillors. There is not necessarily a corresponding commitment to resources to support these priorities, such as increasing capacity in the teams. There is a concern that failure to invest in the programme of change will result in delays and incur additional costs.

The Customer Service centre is clearly popular with residents, and has high performing and dedicated members of staff who are meeting increasing demand. To ensure phase two is a success, outcomes and benefits will need to be clearly defined and appropriate objectives set at the outset in order to achieve them. The Council will need to be careful that it does not become a victim of its own success and inadvertently engineer a reverse channel shift, leading to increased costs.

Oadby and Wigston are considered to be a good partner that, although recognising the limitations due to its size and location, is maximising its influence and building productive relationships with others.

2. Key recommendations

The main section of this report contains a range of suggestions and observations that inform some quick wins and practical actions. Many of these came from the onsite interviews and conversations, which provided insight into the organisation, and are informed by ideas and examples of practice from elsewhere.

The following are the peer team's key recommendations to the Council

1. Increase the investment in resources to achieve the council's modernisation agenda to deliver a more confident council. Invest in programme management capacity to deliver projects - (for example exploring potential for Brockshill) - whilst ensuring that projects are planned and adequately resourced before they commence. This should help in populating a forward plan of significant decisions for members to consider and to help achieve greater focus on the corporate plan.

- 2. **Deliver the MTFS providing savings options for members which are fully worked up.** A clear plan which reflects accurately the timeframe in which further efficiency (current and future) are to be achieved would be of benefit. Ensure the plan clearly identifies priorities and resource implications. Encourage members to make decisions within the next 6 months regarding initiatives to satisfy the medium term funding gap. Ensure savings options contain the full breadth of options that members will need to consider, for example in relation to car parking strategy.
- 3. Embed the vision for the borough and maintain a tight focus on priorities to deliver the ambitious growth agenda. Further advance and accelerate the borough's investment strategy to effectively utilise the opportunities for re-purposing and creating new growth. Build on the newly established performance framework to ensure that decisions are evidence-based and that evidence is available to all members.
- 4. Implement the ICT and Asset Management Strategies and consider the additional resources required. Prioritise the completion of a longer term digital and channel shift strategy which utilises the progress and improvement made in relation to customer service transformation. Ensure the organisation as a whole is clear about what it wants from this part of its transformation vision. Utilise Customer Service Excellence framework and approaches as part of ongoing improvement. Focus on developing a longer term plan for the main council building and other parts of the council's estate.
- 5. Finalise the structure linked to the modernisation agenda at the earliest opportunity to free the Chief Executive from operational matters. Clarify the corporate journey for staff and members, and their distinct roles in this, to facilitate a policy-led, financially disciplined and customer focused council.
- 6. Build into the communications plan a confidence about your achievements and celebrate your successes.

3. Summary of the Peer Challenge approach

The peer team

Peer challenges are delivered by experienced elected member and officer peers. The make-up of the peer team reflected your requirements and the focus of the peer challenge. Peers were selected on the basis of their relevant experience and expertise and agreed with you. The peers who delivered the peer challenge at Oadby and Wigston Borough Council (OWBC) were:

- Janet Waggott, Chief Executive, Ryedale District Council
- Councillor Peter Thornton, South Lakeland District Council
- Councillor Tony Jackson, East Hertfordshire District Council
- Chris Traill, Strategic Director, Neighbourhood and Community Wellbeing, Charnwood Borough Council
- Jane Clarke, Head of Policy and Governance, Tunbridge Wells Borough Council
- Ernest Opuni Local Government Association

Scope and focus

The peer team considered the following five questions which form the core components looked at by all Corporate Peer Challenges. These are the areas we believe are critical to councils' performance and improvement:

- 1. Understanding of the local place and priority setting: Does the council understand its local context and place and use that to inform a clear vision and set of priorities?
- 2. Leadership of Place: Does the council provide effective leadership of place through its elected members, officers and constructive relationships and partnerships with external stakeholders?
- 3. Organisational leadership and governance: Is there effective political and managerial leadership supported by good governance and decision-making arrangements that respond to key challenges and enable change and transformation to be implemented?
- 4. Financial planning and viability: Does the council have a financial plan in place to ensure long term viability and is there evidence that it is being implemented successfully?
- 5. Capacity to deliver: Is organisational capacity aligned with priorities and does the council influence, enable and leverage external capacity to focus on agreed outcomes?

In addition to these questions, you asked the peer team to consider/review/provide feedback on:

- Oadby and Wigston's Customer Service transformation. In particular
 - (i) the effectiveness of Phase 1 and
 - (ii) potential to develop this as part of Phase 2
- Oadby and Wigston's Health and Well Being Board. In particular
 - (i) its effectiveness
 - (ii) its achievements so far and
 - (iii) how it may be developed further to provide better integration between health and physical activity in the future.

The peer challenge process

It is important to stress that this was not an inspection. Peer challenges are improvement focussed and tailored to meet individual councils' needs. They are designed to complement and add value to a council's own performance and improvement. The process is not designed to provide an in-depth or technical assessment of plans and proposals. The peer team used their experience and knowledge of local government to

reflect on the information presented to them by people they met, things they saw and material that they read.

The peer team prepared for the peer challenge by reviewing a range of documents and information in order to ensure they were familiar with the Council and the challenges it is facing. The team then spent 3 days onsite in Oadby and Wigston, during which they:

- Spoke to more than 60 people including a range of council staff together with councillors and external partners and stakeholders.
- Gathered information and views from 25 meetings, visits to key sites in the area and additional research and reading.
- Collectively spent more than 230 hours to determine their findings the equivalent of one person spending more than 6 weeks at Oadby and Wigston Borough Council.

This report provides a summary of the peer team's findings. It builds on the feedback presentation provided by the peer team at the end of their on-site visit (21-23 March 2017). In presenting feedback to you, they have done so as fellow local government officers and members, not professional consultants or inspectors. By its nature, the peer challenge is a snapshot in time. We appreciate that some of the feedback may be about things you are already addressing and progressing.

4. Feedback

4.1 Understanding of the local place and priority setting

It is clear that OWBC has a good understanding of the different communities within the borough and their demographics. The council is able to delineate and describe different area needs to offer choice to communities despite shrinking budgets. Evidence of this is demonstrated in the example of the new green waste service, which was able to achieve a saving for the council whilst still offering choice to residents.

The council can demonstrate a clear understanding of the importance of enablers such as transport in assisting regeneration of the borough. Road and rail links are prioritised in the Leicestershire Local Enterprise Partnership (LLEP) plan and OWBC clearly recognises the need to support efforts for delivering the M1 motorway junction improvement. The council is taking a leadership role on behalf of other districts and 'punched above its weight' by gaining partners' consensus on progressing this infrastructure development.

There is a clear member commitment to consulting with residents before making decisions. Members consult well with residents before making significant decisions, such as the future options offered around waste.

The council's aspiration to stimulate its town centres is very clear. One example of this was bringing back into use the shopping units vacated by the closure of a significant retail outlet in the centre of Wigston. The council was proactive in attracting other high street stores and this space is now occupied by other retailers. The council is focused on supporting thriving town centres and it recognises the importance of helping these to be sustained in the face of out-of-town shopping centre development and improvement. The free car parking offer is one of the ways that the council has chosen to support its town centres in the face of this competition, and the team noted its popularity amongst traders and shoppers.

OWBC also demonstrates a good understanding that balances meeting housing need and economic growth and also supporting business requirements.

While the team found a clear description of different communities what was less clear was a compelling narrative on how the council will be tackling deprivation in the borough. Area action plans are in place but we were not certain that these go far enough in addressing identified need.

It was not always clear as to how embedded the vision for the borough is, or how clearly understood it is by staff and partners. There may be some value is more clearly defining what the longer term vision and overall model for future council services look like.

Whilst the commitment to consultation is positive, we did question whether the frequency of this activity might inadvertently lead to delays in decision making, which will become an increasingly important factor to consider as the budget gap widens. This should be considered when timetabling projects and future plans.

4.2 Leadership of Place

The council is actively involved in Combined Authority discussions and recognises the importance of this to the future of Oadby and Wigston.

Councillors work hard at communicating with residents and Officers recognise this as a really valuable and effective link to the communities of Oadby, Wigston and South Wigston. There is good attendance by communities at these forums and typically there are 40-60 residents, members and partners present at these meetings. Partners such as the police attend regularly, and the council supports these financially leading to a current spend of around £10,000 per forum per year.

OWBC has constructive relationships with and a good reputation amongst town traders group and voluntary groups as evidenced by the support for the voluntary sector and community groups such as the Senior Citizens Forum.

The council can demonstrate a very clear and successful leadership in relation to the wider health and wellbeing agenda. OWBC has worked well with a range of partners in taking this forward and is very proactive in securing resources from bodies such as Sport England to support this work.

Staff describe the Senior Management Team (SMT) as being open to new ideas. A recent example of this is the proposal to set up a new housing company. The SMT is proactive in taking this forward and staff have bought into this as evidence that the council is willing to try new things. Staff feel therefore that if initiatives and ideas perform and work well, they will be supported and recognised by the council's leadership.

We would encourage the council to differentiate between its vision for the borough, and the policy interventions that will help to deliver it. Whilst the vision will remain consistent over time and across communities, the policies to deliver it may change and differ depending on local circumstances. One such example is free car parking in the borough, which is a policy choice to achieve the vision of 'vibrant town centres'. In the future the council may wish to implement different policies to achieve their vision. However in order to assess the viability and impact of the authority's policy choices, the council will need to be clear about what policy is and what vision is.

4.3 Organisational leadership and governance

The Leader and Chief Executive of OWBC have developed a shared vision for the borough, and are aligned in terms of strategic thinking and business planning.

More widely, councillors were commended to the team for moving positively towards becoming bolder and less risk-averse in their decision-making, necessitated by the ongoing budget cuts facing the organisation. There are good examples of this leadership from the council's work in planning and engagement with children and young people.

There is a clear connection between members' vision for 'improving the health of residents' and the policy initiatives to improve health and wellbeing. This is a theme which represents a particular area of strength in what the council delivers. We found examples of this through members embracing the savings agenda and changing their approach to delivering the council's Planning function.

The 'Vision and Values' events and budget briefings were personally led by the Senior Management Team. All staff were invited to contribute. The positive outcome of this approach is that great progress has been made on securing buy-in from OWBC managers and staff alike: this commitment was palpable to the team. Staff also made clear to the team that they believed the council is more positively viewed as a good place to work as a result of the progress made towards the modernisation agenda. There is evidence of this in the increase in the numbers and quality of applications for jobs at OWBC that the council has received in recent months.

OWBC decided to be tested against the new Investors in People (IIP) standard Level 6 instead of being assessed against the current less-challenging standard. This council has made good progress in this area. The peer challenge team viewed the decision to go for this level as a brave and forward thinking approach which took place at the right time to help raise organisational confidence. The council is being proactive on the recommendations received from this accreditation process as demonstrated by the Reward and Recognition Strategy, KPIs, Communications Strategy and Learning Pool.

Consequently the council's Personal Review programme and the use of one-to-ones are well planned and this links in with the vision within the OWBC Corporate Plan. This is clearly stimulating staff who told the team that 'we are not here to manage decline...we are here to manage the future'.

The different roles between officer and member responsibilities were not always clear. The Council would find value in a greater focus on objective and priority setting by both the SMT and Members.

Going forward we encourage members in particular to stay focused on the savings agenda and to take a stronger lead on this element of the council's business. The recent work developed to strengthen performance management needs to be driven from the top of the council to inform decision making. There is an opportunity for the council to focus the work of its various committees, and to consider whether there is more that could be done in relation to increased delegation.

4.4 Financial planning and viability

The council is well placed to deliver a balanced budget for 2019/20. An option list has been prepared and members understand that a 'stand still' or status quo maintenance approach is not viable. OWBC has some significant plans for identifying savings in relation to bin collection, Materials Recovery Facility (MRF), transfer of Brockshill, charging for disposal of green waste, car parking, one public business estate and the property company. Not all of these may be politically acceptable however it is important that sufficient plans and

proposals are firmed up and implemented sooner rather than later so that Members have worked-up options from which to make their decisions.

Shared services with other districts are also being considered and progressed. This includes land charges collaboration with Blaby, a universal credit shared programme with Blaby and Harborough, a potential offer of Human Resources support to other districts, vehicle servicing being shared with Blaby, ICT and Economic Development partnerships, and the potential for building control to become a shared service across a number of districts.

The council has developed savings plans from the options list it has prepared. Options for Brockshill Environment Centre are likely to produce savings of between £100,000 and £300,000 per annum, whichever option the council chooses. It will be important that OWBC ensure housing investment company and refuse/recycling options have been brought forward to include in 2019/20 budgets, which will require the 2017/18 savings to be firmly secured at the earliest opportunity.

The council is clearly confident in taking strategic decisions. One such example has been the decision to make a £9m capital investment in leisure in order to generate a revenue benefit of approximately £450k pa.

There is a potential income stream through the disposal or re-purposing of the council's depot once the county council's recycling credits are reduced, however timing is dependent on when this change is fully implemented.

We feel the council will need to do more to ensure it has enough capacity to deliver some of its more complex savings plans and this will need to be addressed in the short term to ensure these plans are delivered on time.

The council may wish to give some consideration to whether creating parishes in particular areas to create additional resource in area-based activities through precepting would be an option for Oadby and Wigston.

4.5 Capacity to deliver

The SMT is receptive and supportive of new ideas from staff and is clearly focused on providing opportunities for its workforce to innovate. There are very few hierarchies, which is enabling a feeling of empowerment for staff. OWBC is a small organisation making it relatively 'fleet of foot' in terms of operational delivery.

Managers feel developed through the organisation and are supportive of each other. As a group it is clear that they provide a check and challenge, as well as support for each other.

Staff are committed to delivering the best outcomes for the community. They value the place and the organisation and there is a willingness to improve. They described to us an environment which is engaging and inclusive and progressing well in order to

become clearer on service delivery imperatives and priorities. In their words 'we are here for the residents'.

OWBC has a track record of securing s106 contributions, which provide resources for improving estates. There is a wide recognition that this provides opportunity to secure return on investment or profit share options/opportunities. This is an integral part of the thinking which is taking place in relation to future options for Brockshill for example.

The Personal Review Programme and one to ones are well planned. IIP 6 was brave and forward thinking; it was the right time to do this. It prompted action on key performance indicators, a communications strategy, the learning pool, and a reward and recognition strategy, all of which needed prioritising.

The council's Information and Technology (IT) Strategy will support agile working but managers need to be clearer on what they want from it. It appears that this will require additional thought to ensure that what is delivered reflects clearly identified needs and clearly thought-through benefits.

There is a need to invest in capacity and skills in order to deliver the ambitious agenda and savings programme. The council does not appear to have the project management structures or capacity for this. In the future, it will be important to ensure projects are properly resourced and defined, and underpinned by project management discipline. We feel that there would also be some benefit in OWBC reviewing whether it currently has sufficient capacity and the right level of internal expertise for ICT initiatives. Specialist external help may be required for this, and also to review refuse and recycling options.

We were given clear feedback that the main council building is not fit for purpose and inhibits modern working. It will be important that all options for what is done next in relation to the future use of the building factors in all possible options

4.6 Customer Service transformation

Customer Service staff are very committed and enthusiastic, and feel empowered to make suggestions for continuous service improvements. In addition to enthusiasm the team are proactive in looking for opportunities to work more efficiently. One such example was a member of staff taking the initiative to develop a Google map of council services and their locations.

The Customer Service centre is successfully delivering its core operational functions, and there is a strong integration between front and back-office services. Due to this, the Customer Services team are able to take on more complex functions, such as the registration of electors for the up-coming elections. This relieves pressure on the back-office and provides residents with greater options for service delivery. However, the Council will need to be careful that it does not become a victim of its own success and inadvertently engineer a reverse channel shift, leading to increased costs.

Footfall and usage statistics for the Customer Service centre are increasing year-onyear due to its popularity amongst residents, and the successful location and delivery of this project demonstrates the council's deep knowledge of the local area.

Whilst there is significant potential to develop phase two of this project, the team did witness some issues with the delivery of phase one that would need to be resolved before phase two can be implemented successfully. **These issues include insufficient resources allocated to the project and a.lack of strong project management discipline.**

The Customer Service centre is clearly popular with residents, and has high performing and dedicated members of staff who are meeting increasing demand. To ensure phase two is a success, outcomes and benefits will need to be clearly defined and appropriate objectives set at the outset in order to achieve them. Whilst not detracting from the success of phase one, it appears there could have been greater clarity about its objectives along with a more detailed description of the expected outcomes. Phase two would appear to provide good opportunity for this narrative to be developed ahead of delivery.

We have concerns about the capacity of the organisation to deliver projects with rigour and discipline, and greater project management resource and support for the Services Manager would have benefited the Customer Service centre project to ensure it was delivered on time and in budget. We also noted the strain placed on staff to deliver this within existing resources, and we would recommend that adequate resources are made available to support further progress.

4.7 Health and Well Being Board (HWBB)

Oadby and Wigston Borough Council's alignment between health and well-being and leisure services is exceptionally strong. All delivery is focused upon wider health outcomes for communities. The passionate staff supporting the HWBB have brought renewed energy and delivery, which has included proactively securing external funding and improving the council's reach into different communities.

OWBC has made a strategic decision to maximise the effectiveness and reach of its HWBB's work by aligning this with the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) 'footprint'. This was clearly evidenced by collaboration across various districts' boundaries through working jointly with Blaby, Melton and Harborough (CCG partners) as well as with South Leicestershire.

OWBC staff supporting the HWBB are clearly committed to continuous improvement. They have proactively used learning from effective delivery by the CCG in the West of the county to improve delivery in their area. Lessons deployed relate particularly to expanding reach through mirroring partnership working and delivery across the CCG footprint.

Effective partnership working at all levels includes a strong focus by OWBC on getting the right partners who can drive change around the HWBB table. For example GPs, and representatives from the wider health economy and the private sector are an integral

part of the Board. The work of this Board is focused on delivering well-being and health outcomes through strong collaboration. All partners we met spoke of a clear focus from OWBC on delivering effectively and achieving greatest impact through partnership working with various colleagues.

OWBC is achieving strong engagement with GPs (including one who is an OWBC councillor) and is achieving joined-up delivery as a result. There is clear evidence of good collaboration at a county level on this agenda, such as the work with Leicestershire and Rutland Sports Partnership which is being used to promote sports activity and sports facilities. OWBC is well placed to take on a leadership role beyond the boundaries of the borough.

We found clear evidence of a strong and collaborative relationship between the council and its private sector partner SLM, which has a firm foundation based on alignment of values and priorities. OWBC's private sector provider makes strong links between leisure, health and wellbeing agendas in its delivery, and this aligns very well with the council's own well-being aspirations. This partner, which has a health arm to its business structure, and clearly understands the value of addressing health inequalities as a core part of leisure service delivery, is being effectively utilised by OWBC, and sits on the HWBB. The contract is a long-term one, which brings both financial certainty and the likelihood of positive outcomes being sustained into the future.

There is clear evidence that the HWBB is effective in its use of community input into designing and sustaining delivery of health outcomes from the service. The council has better targeted and increased the reach and effectiveness of its communications by strongly utilising the 'Active Oadby and Wigston' portal. Following initial design of the portal, the council used a demonstration session to get residents' views and used the feedback received for further development and design of a more community/user-friendly resource. In addition to this there is strong signposting from the council's website to make the 'offer' more accessible, whilst further raising the profile of this work.

We found good evidence of councillors playing a strong community leadership role in their localities. The HWBB is using member networks as a spring-board to deliver further outcomes. This is effective because councillors are both committed to and knowledgeable about this area of the council's delivery, meaning they are being utilised effectively as local ambassadors for the wider well-being agenda.

OWBC can demonstrate its targeted focus upon reducing health inequalities, which takes into account different community needs and prevention. This is being driven through a clear programme of work targeting officer support and effort to focus time and activity around specific themes in order to maximise impact achieved. This includes clearly identified themes such as dementia, diabetes, healthy eating and substance misuse linked to evidence of need and Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA) data. OWBC has supported the HWBB in producing a sound commissioning plan for encouraging sport and physical activity in order to improve health and wellbeing outcomes.

OWBC can demonstrate very strong performance in terms of community engagement. There has been a significant increase in footfall in leisure centres from 270,000 in 2014

to 717, 000 by 2016. This performance in terms of usage is impressive in light of the fact that when the SLM contract began the target was to improve footfall by 3.5 percent – this has be comprehensively surpassed.

There is strong accountability and clear link to delivering corporate objectives, demonstrated by all staff delivering on the HWBB agenda. Staff are working to clear KPIs which link through to the front-line via one to ones. Aside from the clear reporting of HWBB progress through line-management responsibilities, this performance is subject to scrutiny by relevant council structures such as the Service Delivery Committee and Policy and Finance committee.

There is effective use of external funding and other resources to align sport and healthy lifestyles with wider health and well-being outcomes sought by the council and its partners. This includes securing and using Public Health and Sport England funding to deliver focused intervention. Through these sources £105,000 along with more than £65,000 in additional match funding has been secured. These resources are targeting initiatives focusing on the needs particular to different parts of the community. This includes Nifty@50, supporting BME community groups to secure funds and securing resources for 3G sports pitches. The strength of the relationship with SLM is integral to securing better health outcomes, whilst the quality of the commissioning bid to Leicestershire and Rutland Sport Partnership was instrumental in securing resources.

The council has secured free sports and leisure facilities membership for staff, demonstrating proactive encouragement of healthy lifestyles not only for residents but the council's own workforce. There is additional close working with the council's Human Resources department to support and cater for staff health needs whilst using their views to shape the leisure offer via consultation.

Whilst the amount delivered is extensive and is having a positive impact, issue of internal capacity could be a challenge into the future. However, there is recognition of this by the council, and therefore a keen approach to building resilience through community sustaining. OWBC provides support to constituted local groups to help them become self-sufficient e.g. assisting with funding applications. We feel the work on building community resilience and volunteering capacity should continue in order to address this.

The Brockshill facility has potential to add significant value. However a clear business case and vision for future use is not yet defined. It will be important for the council to identify the future direction it will take in order that the likely benefits can be realised at the earliest opportunity.

5. Next steps

Immediate next steps

We appreciate the senior managerial and political leadership will want to reflect on these findings and suggestions to determine how the organisation wishes to take things forward.

As part of the peer challenge process, there is an offer of further activity to support this. The LGA is well placed to provide additional support, advice and guidance on a number of the areas for development and improvement and we would be happy to discuss this. Mark Edgell, Principal Adviser is the main contact between your authority and the Local Government Association (LGA). His contact details are: Email mark.edgell@local.gov.uk and Tel: 07747 636910

In the meantime we are keen to continue the relationship we have formed with the Council throughout the peer challenge. We will endeavour to provide signposting to examples of practice and further information and guidance about the issues we have raised in this report to help inform ongoing consideration.

Follow up visit

The LGA Corporate Peer Challenge process includes a follow up visit. The purpose of the visit is to help the Council assess the impact of the peer challenge and demonstrate the progress it has made against the areas of improvement and development identified by the peer team. It is a lighter-touch version of the original visit and does not necessarily involve all members of the original peer team. The timing of the visit is determined by the Council. Our expectation is that it will occur within the next 2 years.

Next Corporate Peer Challenge

The current LGA sector-led improvement support offer includes an expectation that all councils will have a Corporate Peer Challenge or Finance Peer Review every 4 to 5 years. It is therefore anticipated that the Council will commission their next Peer Challenge before November 2021.